Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

December 19, 2018


  The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
December 19, 2018
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in December on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 
Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the December 5, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Town Administrator’s Report

Neighborhood Community Center Proposal – Presented for Approval

Mr. George, referring to the Board’s ongoing discussions regarding the proposed Community Center, stated the Town solicited Requests for Proposals (RFP) for design and construction of the facility. He stated the Community Center review team recommended Wickersham Construction and Engineering, Inc. be awarded the project. 



Mr. George read a prepared summary regarding the recommendation and placed a copy of the document in the record of the minutes.


Discussion ensued regarding the building layout, including the location of the gym, activity rooms and storage areas. Commissioner Broomell questioned the exterior color scheme. Mr. George stated the Board can choose any color scheme of the facility.

Commissioner Piner questioned if Wickersham will utilize local subcontractors. Mr. George stated Wickersham is required to utilize local subcontractors.

Mayor Alt questioned who is on the Community Center review team. Mr. George stated the team is comprised of himself, Finance Director Steven Repole, Planning Director Jeanne Minner, Zoning Administrator Chip Broomwell, Infrastructure Coordinator Mark Turnbull, Director of Public Works Dan Handley, and Director of Parks & Recreation Mary Magaw.


Mayor Alt questioned if Ms. Magaw approves of the facility layout. Mr. George answered in the affirmative. 

Commissioner Givens expressed approval of the design, stating it is an efficient use of space. 

Commissioner Givens questioned if the gym floors will be lined for several activities or basketball. Ms. Minner stated the gym floor will be lined for high school basketball. Mr. George added that the floor will be synthetic, which is less expensive and easier to maintain that maple.

Commissioner Givens questioned the number of exits in the gym. Mr. George stated there are 2 exits from the gym.


Mayor Alt queried Mr. George if he is requesting the Board’s approval of Wickersham’s proposal. Mr. George answered in the affirmative.

Mr. Richard Lemen questioned if the building can be expanded in the future. Mr. George answered in the negative, referencing limits on the percentage of impervious surfaces when developing property. 

Mr. Lemen questioned if the facility can be accessed by a route other than Stockton Street. Mr. George answered in the negative, stating a future, second access is planned from Booth Street.

Mr. Rick Keane questioned why the facility is not named specifically for Elkton. Ms. Minner stated the purpose of the grant is to provide a facility that will primarily benefit residents in this census tract, rather than the Town as a whole.

ACTION:
The request to approve the Neighborhood Community Center proposal submitted by Wickersham Construction and Engineering, Inc. was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Ordinance 13-2018 Police Pension Plan – Presented for Approval

Mr. George presented Ordinance 13-2018 Police Pension Plan for approval. He stated the Ordinance 13-2018 amends the Code of the Town of Elkton, Title 2, Chapter 2.28 – Police Pension Plan, Section 2.28.120 – Leaves of Absence, and Section 2.28.130 – Fractional Credit for Service by clarifying how years of service, or fractional years of service, are counted toward an Officer’s total years served.

ACTION:
Ordinance 13-2018 Police Pension Plan was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt stated the first scheduled Board meeting in January is on the 2nd, adding that it occurs a day after the New Year’s holiday. He asked the Board for a consensus to cancel the January 2, 2019 meeting. It was the consensus of the Board to cancel the January 2, 2019 meeting.

Mayor Alt stated he will represent the Town at the Maryland Municipal League Cecil Harford Chapter Dinner in Cecilton on December 20th. 

Mayor Alt stated the first annual “Santa Con” is scheduled for Friday, December 20th. Commissioner Jablonski stated participants who dress as Santa or wear an “ugly sweater” can stop by the Alliance for “swag bags” filled with coupons and other treats from the Downtown merchants.

Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski wished all in attendance a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.


Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner wished all in attendance a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens expressed appreciation to all involved in the “Shop with a Cop” event on December 15th. 


Commissioner Givens wished all in attendance a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.


Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell thanked all Department Managers and staff for their efforts during the year. She stated the Town recognized many accomplishments during 2018, adding that she looks for additional success in 2019.

Commissioner Broomell wished all in attendance a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.

Public Comment

Mr. Rick Keane expressed appreciation to the Board for the Town’s acquisition and demolition of a blighted property at 324 Hollingsworth Street.

Mayor Alt thanked Mr. Keane for his comments, stating acquisition and resale of vacant, unsightly properties is a tool the Town can use to quickly address blighted areas in town.
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:33 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist
A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE
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